Northern Ireland error leaves two heterosexual couples not legally married after civil partnership conversions
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Two heterosexual couples in Northern Ireland have been informed that their marriages are legally invalid due to a legislative oversight that only recognised the conversion of civil partnerships for same-sex couples. The revelation has prompted apologies from officials at both the General Register Office Northern Ireland (GRONI) and the respective councils involved, leaving the couples grappling with the unsettling news that they are not legally married despite the passage of time since their conversions.
The issue emerged as two couples sought to convert their civil partnerships into marriages under legislation implemented five years ago, primarily aimed at enabling same-sex couples to marry. This legislative change led to a marked increase in same-sex marriages, beginning with the landmark wedding of Robyn Peoples and Sharni Edwards in February 2020. Since then, over 400 civil partnerships have been successfully converted, making the recent missteps particularly concerning.
The Department of Finance has acknowledged that the conversions of the couples' civil partnerships were “completed incorrectly.” Their civil partnerships remain valid, but the couples have been left in a precarious situation. Statements from officials indicate that serious efforts are underway to engage with the affected parties, with promises of support as well as firm apologies for the distress caused.
According to Ciara Brolly, a family law solicitor, the legal distinctions between marriage and civil partnerships are largely minimal; both offer similar rights concerning financial matters, property, and inheritance. However, in a region where the historical context of civil rights plays a significant role, the emotional and psychological impact of this legislative failure is deeper. As noted by SDLP councillor Doire Finn, the situation has been described as shocking, and the psychological toll on the couples involved is palpable, leading to calls for systemic changes to prevent future errors.
This incident underscores a period of significant evolution in marriage laws in Northern Ireland, where same-sex marriage was only legalised in January 2020, following decades of societal and political advocacy. Prior to this change, same-sex couples were effectively barred from marrying, a situation that contrasted starkly with the rest of the UK, where same-sex marriage had been legalised earlier. The historic Northern Ireland (Executive Formation etc) Act 2019 paved the way for these legal changes, but this recent error highlights the ongoing challenges in ensuring that legislative frameworks accurately reflect intended protections for all couples.
As the affected couples navigate this unexpected and distressing revelation, the local governments and legal bodies must engage with sensitivity, recognising the personal dimension of what might appear to be a mere bureaucratic error. The commitment to rectify such issues is essential, not just for the couples involved, but for the integrity of the civil rights framework within Northern Ireland.
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